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Meeting the needs of children who have or may have special educational needs or disabilities - SEND in the Early Years

Early Years providers are expected to assess children’s special educational needs and if there are significant concerns they should develop a targeted plan.  There is expected to be a graduated response which includes an Assess Plan Do Review cycle. 

'All early years providers are required to have arrangements in place to identify and support children with SEN or disabilities and to promote equality of opportunity for children in their care'. - Code of Practice, July 2014 paragraph 5.12.
Up until a child starts school the Early Intervention Team - part of the Specialist Teaching and Psychology Service can provide some support and advice to parents, professionals and providers for children with the most significant needs. 

If the child is not attending an early years setting and the child’s needs are significant, home support may be offered. 
Criteria for referring a child under 3 for an Education, Health, Care (EHC) needs assessment

The vast majority of children will have their needs met through a graduated response.  In a small number of cases, when a child has severe and complex needs, he or she is likely to require very significant additional and/or different provision for most of their school life.  In such cases, an EHC needs assessment may be required to gain access to the Foundation Stage.  Referrals for education, health, care needs assessment of these children will be co-ordinated by the educational psychologist in close consultation with parents, staff from the early years education support services and the health service, and from any other involved professionals. 

Meeting children’s needs in the Foundation Stage

Children will progress at different rates during the Foundation Stage - birth to 5 years.  By the end, some will have achieved beyond the expectations of the Early Learning Goals.  Others, for example, those who are younger or who may not have attended a pre-school setting, may still be working towards them.
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Those making slower progress may include those for whom English is an additional language or who have particular learning difficulties.  It should not be assumed that children have Special Educational Needs just because their progress is slower than others.  However, they will need carefully differentiated learning opportunities to help them develop essential skills, together with regular and frequent monitoring of their progress.

When a child appears not to be making progress either generally or in a specific aspect of learning, then it may be necessary to present him/her with different opportunities or use alternative approaches to learning.  Persistent difficulties may indicate the need for a level of help above that normally available in an early education setting. 

Settings must maintain records for all children according to the EYFS framework.  For children with SEN settings must know precisely where the child is in their learning and development.  If there are significant concerns the setting should develop a targeted plan to addressing them. 

Early Years Settings must listen and understand when parents express concerns about the child’s development and ‘where a setting identifies a child as having SEN’ they must work in partnership with parents to establish the support the child needs. 

Where, despite the setting having taken relevant and purposeful action to identify, assess and meet the special educational needs of the child, the child has not made expected progress, a request for an Education, Health and Care (EHC) needs assessment should be considered.  Advice to settings on making requests is provided by the Specialist Teaching and Psychology Service. 

The purpose of an EHC plan is to make special educational provision to meet the special educational needs of the child. 
A child’s parents have a specific right to ask the Local Authority to conduct an EHC needs assessment.  In addition, anyone else can bring a child who has or may have SEN to the attention of the LA, particularly where they think an EHC needs assessment may be necessary.  In Derby City the Early Years Educational Psychologists have designated time and responsibility to undertake such referrals. 
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